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It’s the night before Final Battle and that probably means
we’re going to be getting a bunch of matches added to the
card. That should open up the door for some important stuff,
but this show has a hit and miss track record. Hopefully the
show makes me want to see Final Battle more than I do coming
in so let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Opening sequence.

We run down the card.

Lee Johnson vs. Bishop Kaun

EJ Nduka and Toa Liona are here too. Johnson can’t do much
with the power to start as Kaun easily powers him into the
corner. Back up and Johnson picks up the pace, with a running
dropkick sending Kaun outside. The dive connects but Kaun is
smart enough to tie the leg up in the ropes to take over.
After a random stomp on the arm, Kaun cranks on the leg and
dragon screw whips it out of the corner.

The half crab sends Johnson over to the ropes so Kaun blasts
him  with  a  clothesline.  The  goo  leg  lets  Johnson  hit  a
basement superkick into an enziguri, setting up a standing
moonsault for two. Kaun catches him on top for a superplex
though and some knees to the ribs get two of his own. A double
underhook is loaded up but Johnson reverses into a jackknife
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rollup for the pin at 8:28.

Rating: C+. Standard speed vs. power match here with Johnson
hanging in there against the rather strong Kaun. It makes
Johnson 1-1 against the Gates of Agony an odds are it leads to
a tag match at Final battle to give Nduka a showcase. That’s
not a bad idea and it comes after a good enough match here.

Post match a fight is teased but Kaun whispers something to
Liona, who backs down from Nduka.

Lee Moriarty is ready for anyone at Final Battle.

Leyla Hirsch and Red Velvet go face to face in the back and
they’re ready to fight at Final Battle.

Lady Frost vs. Queen Aminata

Aminata shoves her down to start and they trade forearms, with
Aminata getting the better of things. Frost gets in some kicks
to drop Aminata and a standing moonsault gives her two. A
fisherman’s suplex gives Frost two and we hit the chinlock.
Back up and Aminata kicks her in the face for two but Frost
scores with a kick of her own. The handspring cannonball gives
Frost two more but she misses a spinning kick to the head.
Aminata ties her up in something like an Octopus with the legs
wrapped up for the tap at 6:44.

Rating: C+. This is a good example of a match between two
people who have nothing going on. They’re both just kind of
there and having decent matches without moving up the ladder.
The match was ok enough but neither of them are going anywhere
and it’s hard to get interested in whatever they’re doing
here.

The Righteous go to Dustin Rhodes’ wrestling school and jump
him (as he’s vacuuming the ring). They choke him out and bust
him open before calling Sammy Guevara to promise more at Final
Battle.



Murder Machines vs. Iron Savages

Don Callis and Jacked Jameson are here too. Cage and Boulder
trade  shoulders  to  start  until  Cage  snaps  off  a  suplex.
Bronson comes in and Archer crossbodies him down without much
trouble. A crossbody out of the corner gets Boulder out of
trouble and a double chokeslam drops Archer. The Beefcake Bomb
gets two but Cage is back in for the save. Archer’s splash
gets  two  more  and  everything  breaks  down.  The
chokeslam/powerbomb combination finishes Bronson at 5:23.

Rating: C. Archer and Cage are a fine power team but my
goodness I never need to see the Savages again. They’re the
whipping boys of ROH/AEW and just hearing their music makes me
want to fast forward. The Machines beat them up well enough
here but it’s another case of “here’s a match to remind you
that the winners are in fact still here”.

QT Marshall is late to a face to face meeting with Jay Lethal.
They bicker about Lethal wanting to get back to the top of ROH
while Marshall has to deal with a neck injury. Lethal was in
the match where Marshall got hurt but it wasn’t his fault.
Marshall hits him in the face. Why in the world is Jay Lethal
vs. QT Marshall getting roughly 10x the build that the main
event is getting?

From Final battle 2023 and from a previous review:

Ring Of Honor Women’s Title: Athena vs. Billie Starkz

Athena, the hometown star with a broken nose, is defending.
Starkz knocks her fast into the corner and they fight out to
the floor. Athena sends Starkz face first into the barricade a
few times, with Starkz coming up bleeding. Back in and Athena
keeps up the beating, including a neck crank as the blood
continues to flow. Starkz gets sent to the floor as this has
been much more of a brawl than a match so far.

Athena cuts off a comeback attempt but Starkz fights out of



the Tree of Woe and suplexes her into the corner. They both
mix kicks to the face before Starkz grabs a dragon suplex.
Starkz spears her down and pulls off the mask, setting up some
less than great looking forearms. The Swanton connects for two
so Athena goes outside, with Starkz hitting a suicide dive
into the barricade.

Athena gets in a shot of her own and loads up the announcers’
table but Starkz suplexes her down to the floor. A fireman’s
carry is escaped and Starkz pulls her down by the hair. They
fight onto the barricade again and it’s a reverse Sling Blade
to send Starkz face first onto the floor. It’s time to really
try something new so they head back inside for a top rope
German superplex for two on Starkz. Back up and the ref gets
bumped so Athena asks guest ring announcer (and head Minion)
Lexi Nair to hand her the title.

Starkz dropkicks Athena into Nair and Starkz’s End gets two.
Back up again and they fight to the apron, where Starkz hits
an electric chair driver to knock Athena silly on the floor.
The Swanton misses back inside and Athena punches her in the
face for a double knockdown. Athena wins a slugout and hits
Despicable Knee for two. They trade some rollups for two each
until Athena ties her up in something like a modified Octopus
hold for the tap to retain at 28:21.

Rating: B. I would bet that this had to be more of a brawl
than a match due to the injury, as the style let Athena take a
few long breaks in there. Other than that….my goodness who is
left to take the title from Athena? This is the match that has
been built up for months now and, again, Athena just retains.
I’m not sure who in the world is supposed to take the title
from her, but it might not be happening for a bit. It’s cool
to see a milestone like the women headlining, but it would
also be cool to see a heel lose a major title match around
here.

Sidney Akeem vs. Serpentico



They fight over arm control to start and flip around a bit
until Akeem is sent to the apron. Serpentico’s baseball slide
misses and some spinning knees give Akeem two. Serpentico
grabs a hurricanrana into a clothesline for two, followed by a
double stomp for the same. Akeem sends him into the corner for
a running clothesline into something like a Swerve Strickland
House Call. Akeem’s top rope standing moonsault press gets two
and they trade forearms. Back up and Akeem goes with a double
backflip into a cutter for two more but Serpentico knocks him
off the top. The Swanton finishes for Serpentico at 6:26.

Rating: C+. If you like flips and video game style matches,
you’ll like this. There was very little here to be seen, as a
lot of the stuff has been done to death around here. Neither
of them has anything going on with the pay per view and this
was little more than a way to extend this show, which feels
like quite the bad idea on a long show before the biggest
event of the year.

Respect is shown post match.

Billie Starkz/Athena vs. Missa Kate/Blair Onyx

Athena chops Starkz so she can start, with a German suplex
dropping Kate. A kick to the head and hurricanrana out of the
corner drop Onyx but Kate kicks Starkz in the face. Kate gets
slammed onto Starkz for two before Athena comes in to throw
Starkz at both of them. Starkz gets suplexed onto Onyx before
Athena chokes her out for the win at 3:18.

Rating: C. There were some creative spots in there with Athena
using Starkz as a weapon but my goodness it is hard for me to
fathom that Starkz vs. Athena is the main event of Final
Battle again. It feels ice cold compared to last year’s match
and they are going to need a lot more than this to make me
interested.

Post match Starkz steals the custom Athena title and rips her
picture off. The fight is on with Athena beating her down.



Final Battle rundown.

Chris Jericho is in the back of a car and says that Matt
Cardona is making a big mistake. We look at Jericho invading a
GCW show and attacking Cardona. The summary of why this whole
thing feels off: Jericho is wearing an AEW shirt rather than
something from Ring Of Honor.

Video on Lee Moriarty.

Grizzled  Young  Veterans/Shane  Taylor  Promotions  vs.  Dark
Order/Undisputed Kingdom

Gibson and Reynolds fight over a lockup to start and get
nowhere. Reynolds takes him down and nips up, allowing Uno to
come in. That means Moriarty comes in and takes over on the
arm and a basement forearm connects for two. Back up and Uno
sends Moriarty into a triple boot in the corner and it’s
Bennett coming in for a Thesz press on Drake.

Taylor comes in for a chokeslam to Taven and the villains take
over. Drake and Gibson take turns on Taven until he enziguris
his way to freedom. Everything breaks down and it’s a parade
of strikes until Taylor is low bridged to the floor. The Order
and the Veterans brawl to the back, leaving Bennett to knock
Taylor outside. Moriarty then rolls Bennett up for the pin
(while grabbing the rope) at 10:12.

Rating: C+. Another fast paced match but again, I’m not sure
how this is the best way to wrap up a show before the biggest
pay per view Ring Of Honor offers. The Veterans are just kind
of there and Moriarty is a singles champion. That doesn’t
exactly make me interested in seeing what Moriarty (the only
one on the actual pay per view card) is going to do. As usual
with a match like this, it was a lot of people running around
until someone got a (cheating) win, which isn’t going to let
anyone really stand out.

Overall Rating: C. Again, if this is supposed to make me want



to watch Final Battle, they really didn’t do a good job. As
usual, there is a bunch of stuff from people who have nothing
to do with the bigger stories, or really any story, and it
makes things a lot less interesting. Ring Of Honor’s biggest
problem is there is too much content without the interesting
stars to back it up and that was on full display here. Not a
bad show on its own, but for a show designed to draw interest
in Final battle, it didn’t work so well.

Results
Lee Johnson b. Bishop Kaun – Jackknife rollup
Queen Aminata b. Lady Frost – Leg tie Octopus
Murder  Machines  b.  Iron  Savages  –  Chokeslam/powerbomb
combination  to  Bronson
Serpentico b. Sidney Akeem – Swanton
Billie Starkz/Athena b. Missa Kate/Blair Onyx – Choke to Onyx
Grizzled  Young  Veterans/Shane  Taylor  Promotions  b.  Dark
Order/Undisputed Kingdom – Rollup with rope to Bennett

 

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.
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